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Vice-Chair MacConnie called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, February


26, 2008, Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.



Members Present:  Arizzi, Bliven, Bolick-Floss, Butler, Cannon, Chapin, Cheyne,



Coffey, Fulgham, Gleason, Goodman, Haag, Harrington, Holschuh, MacConnie,



Marshall, Meiggs, Mola, Mortazavi, Moore, Moyer, Powell, Rentz, Riordan, Robo, 


Sanford, Shellhase, Snyder, Thobaben, Van Duzer, Ward, Zoellner, Yarnall.


Members Absent: Gunsalus, Larson, Richmond, Schwetman.


Proxies:  Zoellner for Dunk, Zoellner for Ward after 5:30 pm, Thobaben for Fulgham 


after 5:51 pm.


Guests:  There were 30-40 guests in attendance.


Proxies were announced.



Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of February 12, 2008
M/S/P (Meiggs/Cheyne) to approve the minutes from the meeting of February 12, 2008 as written, with 2 Abstentions.

Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair


[See page 2 of the Agenda for a written report]
Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Moyer):  The Committee has three resolutions on the Senate agenda.  Next it will be working on a revision of the program discontinuation policy, with the assistance of a few University Curriculum Committee members.

Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair MacConnie):  The Committee is working on drafting criteria for the prioritization process which will be submitted to the task force.  When that is completed, the committee will continue working on the nominations process for outstanding professor and looking at usage of student evaluation data.

General Faculty (GF President Powell):  A call for nominations for the General Faculty election has been sent out.  Candidates are still needed.  Senators were asked to help solicit qualified candidates and forward names to the Senate Office.
University Curriculum Committee (UCC) (Chair Van Duzer):  One of the vacancies for the General Faculty election is the Chair of the UCC.  It will be a critical position given what is coming up next year.  The UCC has begun looking at various possible changes to General Education (GE).  The Committee approved a recommendation to allow programs and departments to demonstrate to curriculum committees that their program satisfies their relevant area of GE.  There will be process issues related to the recommendation that will be considered.  At the next meeting, UCC will be looking at additional questions raised by the Provost’s Council.
Associated Students (AS President Rentz):  The colleges are having socials for students.  Faculty and administrators are welcome to attend.  
California Faculty Association (CFA) (Chapter President Meiggs):  CFA is currently working with students, faculty, staff, and administration to host an all-campus meeting to discuss the impact that the State budget crisis will have on HSU.  
Senate Finance Officer (Senator Mortazavi):  Senator Mortazavi met with Senate Chair Larson to prepare a response to the ad hoc Budget Review Task Force.  A set of resolutions will be forthcoming to the Senate.  The University Budget Committee (UBC) met last Friday to review the priorities set by the President.
Academic Affairs (Interim Provost Snyder):  Provost Snyder reported in further detail on the UBC meeting.  The Committee looked at the priorities from the President and made a recommendation on grouping them.  The UBC will review the recommendations from the ad hoc Budget Review Task Force at its next meeting.
The Provost noted that both the suggestions for changes to GE  forwarded to the UCC, and the suggestions for restructuring the UFPC forwarded to the UFPC and the Senate Executive Committee came from the Provost’s Council, which is comprised of both faculty and administrative leaders.  
Student Affairs (Vice President Butler):  The call for nominations for Outstanding Students has been sent out.  Nominations are due by March 26 and the ceremony will be held on April 30.  It is one of the unique activities that HSU sponsors, to celebrate student achievement.  Faculty were encouraged to review the nomination criteria and nominate students for the various categories.
Student leaders are being sought to run for student governance positions.  Associated Students developed a brochure to promote and advertise the availability of student leadership positions.  
The common reading for next year, selected by a subcommittee comprised of HSU and College of the Redwoods members, will be Parable of the Sower by Octavia E. Butler.  It is a post-apocalypse science fiction novel in which a group of young people find their way to Humboldt County.  The book will be tied into various activities and classes on campus.     
Resolution on Superseding the Existing Policy on Content of Syllabi (#06-07/08-EP)

M/S (Moyer/Cheyne) to place the resolution on the floor.
Resolution on Superseding the Existing Policy on Content of Syllabi
#06-07/08-EP – February 26, 2008

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that the attached HSU Policy on Content of Syllabi replace the policy currently in the HSU Faculty Handbook, Section 336 (created in the Academic Senate “Resolution on Course Requirement Information” (#4, 11/16/82), passed December 7, 1982):  
336 COURSE REQUIREMENT INFORMATION – COURSE SYLLABI

Faculty are encouraged to provide course requirement information to all students enrolled in their classes no later than the end of the first week of classes including, but not limited to:  course goals and requirements;  instructor grading policy;  attendance requirements;  policy on due dates and make-up work;  required texts and other materials;  instructor availability outside of class, including office hours and the office telephone number;  and the instructor drop policy.  Any changes in course requirements are to be communicated to students in an expedient and timely manner (per Academic Senate Resolution AS-1061,79, approved May 10, 1979.)  Additionally, for general education courses, the syllabus is to include the general education objectives appropriate for that course (per Academic Senate Resolution #22-01/02-EP, approved October 31, 2002.)

;  and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the revised Policy on Content of Syllabi be implemented effective Fall of 2008;  and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that this policy shall be added to the faculty handbook and also distributed to every HSU faculty member during the Spring of 2008;  and be it further
RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate recommends that self-instructional training materials on creating and posting accessible documents shall be made available as soon as possible, and that these materials should be supplemented by further training as funding permits;  and be it further
RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that appropriate staff and budgetary resources be allocated to ensure the success of the faculty training and support program.  

Rationale:  The new Policy on Content of Syllabi is intended to assist all students in obtaining the information needed to succeed in their courses.  The policy embodies the best practices of Universal Design for Learning, WASC guidelines for educational effectiveness, and accessible content as mandated by the Accessible Technology Initiative (see CSU Coded Memo AA-2007-04).
The resolution and policy have been revised since the First Reading.  Revisions to the policy include:  addition of an introductory paragraph ;  clarification that the policy pertains to C-classification courses ;  change to Section A.6 so that successful completion of a program review is not dependent upon having all syllabi compliant.  Other significant changes include the addition of Section C. which contains optional practices and a list of suggested language for various pieces of information.

Discussion:

Section C.5, a section on “tips for success and classroom conduct,” has a bullet on expectations for studying/homework.  This is not appropriate to include in a syllabus.  It is suggesting that success requires a four-year education; which may not apply to people with learning disabilities.  This is a formula that advisors should be concerned with, but it should not be included in a syllabus.
M/S (Rentz/Bliven) to remove the third bullet under Section C.5.  

5)  Include a section on “tips for success and classroom conduct” that might include information/commentary on:  
· recommendations for study groups
· how to access to tutorial help
· 
· classroom conduct 
Discussion:
It was asked whether or not the document attached the resolution can be changed.  It was noted that the document is included as part of the resolution.

A friendly amendment was made to remove only the parenthetical remark from the third bullet. 
The Educational Policies Committee has already discussed this at length and would not consider it friendly.
The mover of the motion (Rentz) considered the amendment friendly; however there was no general consent from the body.
It was noted that a syllabus is for only one class, not the whole undergraduate experience; so it would be more appropriate to recommend two hours outside of class for every one hour of class.  It gets the same point of cross, and avoids the four-year reference.

It should easy to change this so it is not offensive to anyone.  It is a good idea to include a note in syllabi telling students of expectations for work ; not all students realize what it takes to finish in four year.  The amendment is favorable.
Section B.5. already states that the syllabus is required to contain a statement on expectations for study/homework outside of class.  Everything in Section C is optional; faculty aren’t required to advise students on anything beyond the topic of the course.  However, the majority of the Educational Policies Committee members felt that this additional, optional information would be valuable to students.

It was clarified that there was objection to the friendly amendment and it was not accepted by the body.  

Discussion of the original amendment to remove the entire third bullet of Section C.5.:
The entire Section is optional, so no one is required to include any of it.  The latter part of the third bullet is preceded by “e.g.” – it is only an example.  It is not being required and it is useful to offer this piece of information as a suggestion. 

Section B.5. represents a contradiction.  It was suggested that the parenthetical section of B.5. also be removed.  

Last year a great deal of time was spent publicizing this and trying to get students to take a full load of 15 units.  It seems odd to be discussing whether or not this should be included as an optional item in syllabi.
M/S/P (Van Duzer/Mortazavi) to end debate and vote immediately with 2 No votes.

Voting on the amendment to remove the third bullet from Section C.5. of the proposed policy.  The amendment FAILED with 2 Abstentions.

Discussion returned to the main motion:

M/S (Robo/Fulgham) to remove the parenthetical statements from Section B.5, 2nd bullet and Section C.5, 3rd bullet.

B.5)  Course requirements 
· Papers, projects, exams, quizzes, homework, laboratory work, fieldwork, fieldtrips, class participation, etc.  
· Statement about the expected time that students will need to spend studying/doing coursework outside of class.  
C.5)  Include a section on “tips for success and classroom conduct” that might include information/commentary on:  
· recommendations for study groups
· how to access to tutorial help
· how much time students should expect to do  study or do homework 
· classroom conduct 
We’ve become too prescriptive and this could potentially become a point of issue with a student who might interpret this as a maximum requirement, i.e., if they spend two hours then they should get an “A”.
It is not saying that you have to spend two hours or stating a rule; it is stating an expectation, which can be adjusted depending upon the course.
There is no “typical” and it is unnecessary to put it in; the amendment should be approved.

The Educational Policies Committee was asked if Section B.5, 2nd bullet is intended to provide exact language to be used in a syllabus, or is it intended as advice to the instructor?  It was intended as advice and a reminder to faculty that the standard assumption is that there is an expectation of two hours of work for a typical unit.

The 3rd bullet under Section C.5. is merely an example; it is not prescriptive.  It is hard to understand why this would be offensive.
Expectations vary on a class by class basis.  New faculty will use this without thinking.  It is redundant, i.e., it is already in the student catalog under expectations for success.  It’s superfluous.

The bullet is problematic; students have a wide degree of needs in terms of preparation time needed for success.

M/S/P (Mortazavi/Riordan) to end debate and vote immediately, with 2 No votes.

Voting on the amendment to remove the parenthetical statements from Section B.5, 2nd bullet and Section C.5, 3rd bullet occurred and PASSED with 14 Yes votes, 12 No votes, and 2 Abstentions.

Discussion returned to the main motion:

According to Section A.5., “the Office of Academic Affairs will remind Deans and Department Chairs of this policy before the start of each semester.”  Is there someone who will be reviewing syllabi to make sure all the required information is included or is it being assumed that the faculty will do this on their own.  Where is the oversight?  Oversight will occur as part of the program review process.
The College of Natural Resources and Sciences requires that faculty submit their syllabi to the college office.

Voting on the resolution and amended policy occurred and PASSED Unanimously.

Resolution on Non-evaluative Email and FAX Correspondence in Working Personnel Action Files (WPAF) for Retention, Tenure and Promotion (RTP) (#08-07/08-FA)

M/S (Cheyne/Powell) to place the resolution on the floor.
Resolution on Non-evaluative Email and FAX Correspondence in Working Personnel Action Files (WPAF) for Retention, Tenure and Promotion (RTP)

#08-07/08-FA – February 26, 2008
RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommend that the policy outlined in the attached HSU Academic Senate Resolution #06-98/99-FA (Resolution on Consideration of E-mail and FAX Correspondence in Files for Retention, Tenure and Promotion) be amended to allow the inclusion of unsigned email and FAX correspondence in the following sections of the WPAF:  Section 7 (Evidence of teaching effectiveness/librarianship/counseling effectiveness), Section 8 (Non-evaluative evidence of scholarly/creative activities), and Section 9 (Non-evaluative evidence of service); and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommend that this amendment shall become effective at the start of the 2008-09 academic year.

RATIONALE:   Faculty currently provide unsigned non-evaluative email correspondence as evidence of activities within the areas of performance.  This resolution codifies this longstanding practice.
A prior resolution was passed in 1999 which addressed all types of email correspondence.  What has been happening in WPAFs is that sections which contain non-evaluative materials have contained emails that are not signed.  These emails are non-evaluative in nature, i.e., thank you notes, etc.  The resolution codifies a practice that is in place.

Discussion:

It is inappropriate to have any non-signature documentation in the WPAF.  
The first resolved clause includes Section 7 – Evidence of teaching effectiveness; it seems that this would be inherently evaluative.  Can an example be provided of non-evaluative material that would be included in Section 7?

An example would be a statement such as, “thanks for coming to my class and delivering a section on trees and flowers.”  Another example was given, “thanks for attending the workshop on how to deal with large classes.”  
Why would these be placed in Section 7?  Because they demonstrate that the candidate is involved in activities to improve their teaching.  They provide non-evaluative evidence of the activity.
Sections 8 and 9 indicate they contain non-evaluative evidence, but Section 7 does not.  The titles of the sections are based on the language of Appendix J.  
While it would be easy to forge a signature, it would be technologically more difficult to fake an email.  Email is probably a more secure form of communication.
A revision to Appendix J was voted on, based on the prior resolution.  The current resolution does not indicate that it needs to go to the General Faculty for a vote; any changes to Appendix J must be approved by the General Faculty.
It was clarified that Section 7 contains both evaluative and non-evaluative evidence.
It was suggested that the word “non-evaluative” be added to line four of the first resolved clause:  

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommend that the policy outlined in the attached HSU Academic Senate Resolution #06-98/99-FA (Resolution on Consideration of E-mail and FAX Correspondence in Files for Retention, Tenure and Promotion) be amended to allow the inclusion of non-evaluative unsigned email and FAX correspondence in the following sections of the WPAF
This was accepted as a friendly amendment.

It was noted that a resolution was passed in January that changed the names of Sections 7 and 8 to include “non-evaluative,” which will be effective next year.

M/S/U (Fulgham/Goodman) to refer the resolution to the Faculty Affairs Committee to check the Appendix J language for Sections 7-9, to consider having two parts in Section 7:  a) evaluative/signed and b) non-evaluative/unsigned, to include a resolved clause that this will go to the General Faculty for a vote, and to report back to the Senate in two weeks.   
Resolution Continuing Current TOEFL Score Requirement (#09-07/08-EP)

M/S (Moyer/Mola) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution Continuing Current TOEFL Score  Requirement
RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that the minimum TOEFL (Test of English as a Foreign Language) score for admission to HSU be set at 500 or above for the written test (and the equivalent scores for the other testing formats).

Rationale:  On May 5, 2005, the Senate approved Resolution #22-04/05, which lowered the TOEFL score required for admission to HSU from 550 to 500.  This resolution called for this policy to be re-evaluated at the end of a three-year trial period.  

The Educational Policies committee has examined the academic records of the 23 TOEFL students who have been admitted since the policy change.  Some of our conclusions:

· Eleven of these students were eligible for admission because the standards were lowered.  

· As of Fall 2007, only three students admitted under the new standards had GPAs below 3.0.  Two of those students (GPAs 2.69 and 2.7) had scores between 500 and 550;  the third student (GPA 2.62) had one of the highest TOEFL scores of any admitted student.  

· We could see no meaningful consistent correlation among students’ TOEFL scores, their overall HSU GPAs, and their GPAs in English courses.  

· The GPAs suggest that students with TOEFL scores of 500 and above are succeeding at HSU.  

Accordingly, we recommend that the current TOEFL score requirement be reaffirmed.  
Three years ago the Senate passed a resolution lowering the TOEFL score requirement from 550 to 500, with the stipulation that the decision be re-visited at the end of a three-year trial period.  The Educational Policies Committee looked at data (23 students) and all seemed to be doing acceptably.  It is recommended that the score requirement of 500 be continued.

There was no discussion.  Voting on the resolution occurred and PASSED Unanimously.

Resolution on Incorporating Accessibility into New Course Proposals (#10-07/08-EP)

M/S (Moyer/Cheyne) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Incorporating Accessibility into New Course Proposals
RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that all proposals for new courses must indicate how all course materials (syllabus, handouts, assignments, PowerPoint presentations, videos, etc.) will be provided in a format that is accessible to students with disabilities;  and be it further

RESOLVED:  That this policy will take effect beginning in the Fall Semester of 2008;  and be it further   

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that language to support this policy shall be added to forms and procedures for proposing new courses;  and be it further
RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate recommends that self-instructional training materials on creating accessible course materials shall be made available as soon as possible, and that these materials should be supplemented by further training as funding permits;  and be it further
RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that appropriate staff and budgetary resources be allocated to ensure the success of the faculty training and support program.  


Rationale:  The Accessible Technology Initiative (see CSU Coded Memo AA-2007-04) requires all new course materials to be offered in formats that will be accessible to students with disabilities.  The deadline for compliance with this portion of ATI is Fall of 2008.
By the beginning of Fall 2008, all proposals for new courses must address how all course materials will be made available in an accessible format.  This is easier to say than do.

Discussion:

Existing courses must be compliant with ATI by 2012.
A grace period, longer than between Spring 2008 and Fall 2008, should be allowed for implementation.

Does this include field trips?  The examples given represent the typical classroom mode of instruction; it doesn’t address labs, field trips, etc.
Do we limit course activities if not all students can do them?  
The Coded Memo from the Chancellor’s Office (CO) is explicit on how this is supposed to be done.  However, statements from staff from the CO indicate a little looser interpretation.  However, we have to make some effort to move in the direction of what the law states.

M/S (Fulgham/Ward) to refer the resolution back to the Educational Policies Committee to address comments above, review the documents from the CO more thoroughly, and report back in two weeks.
Voting occurred and PASSED with three No votes.

TIME CERTAIN:  5:00 p.m. – Presentation of Bill of Particulars from ad hoc committee

The Bill of Particulars is the result of a Senate resolution and information survey from Fall 2007.  An elected ad hoc committee drafted the Bill of Particulars and forwarded it to the Senate Executive committee.  No one person or committee should be held responsible for the information in the Bill; it comes from a variety of sources and represents a compilation of ideas.
M/S (Zoellner/Mortazavi) that the Academic Senate accept the report of the ad hoc “Bill of Particulars” Committee.

The committee met a number of times and discussed the information available.  None of the items in the Bill of Particulars is specific to any one committee member or to the committee as a whole; they are distilled from information that was received by the committee.  After a draft developed, it was submitted to the Senate Executive Committee.  The Senate Executive Committee discussed the draft and felt that it was too severe and accusatory in tone, and requested that changes be made.  The changed version is included in the Senate packet.  It has been modified and softened in tone by the Senate Executive committee.  

The Chancellor was sent a copy of the original draft Bill of Particulars, apparently anonymously.  The Chancellor called Senator Zoellner last week and severely admonished him for his role in drafting the document.  The Chancellor stated that he felt there were more important matters needing discussion regarding the CSU and HSU, and that this effort was diverting attention away from these matters, as well as causing irreparable harm to HSU and the CSU.
Senator Fulgham stated that the Senate now owns the report and asked to have the last resolved clause from the December resolution read:
Resolved:  That, if the meeting or meetings fail to resolve the issues in the Bill of Particulars to the satisfaction of the Academic Senate, to then consider a vote of no confidence in President Rollin Richmond and his Administration, based upon the unresolved issues remaining in the Bill of Particulars.
The content and tone of the Bill of Particulars is good.  It is ironic that the Chancellor should be calling a member of the committee on this, when the whole point was to avoid a no confidence vote back in December.  The lack of communication on this campus is very bad.

To assume that the reputation of the university is undermined because obvious and existing problems are being articulated seems to be very American and not very productive.  The Bill of Particulars does a good job articulating the concerns that the faculty have had over a number of years with the administration.  However, the remedies that are included in the document need to be reviewed and revised to make them realistically feasible in terms of being able to do them.  There are some suggested remedies that just won’t work.  
The ad hoc committee was thanked several times for taking on and completing a very difficult task.

Statewide Senator Cheyne also received a call from Lorie Roth in the Chancellor’s Office (CO), expressing some of the same concerns the Chancellor expressed to Senator Zoellner, though in a more reserved way.  It was important that the tone of the original document was softened.  One of the resolved clauses of December resolution states, “the Senate request a meeting or meetings with President Rollin Richmond in order to develop formal agreements to resolve the issues in the approved Bill of Particulars …”  If the Senate is going to be able to have that dialogue with the President, it needs to have a document that is respectful of the President.  Finding an appropriate tone is important and recognizing that the solutions will be worked on together and not imposed.  The Senate should accept this report and develop a strategy for the next steps that will produce the desired outcome, expressed in the December resolution.

It was apparent from the Information Ballot taken last Fall that faculty felt disrespected.  That doesn’t mean the faculty should be intentionally disrespectful toward the President, but there is no need to pussyfoot around the idea of respect either.  The current document is good.  What was taken out of the draft document?  Is the original document that was presented to the Senate Executive Committee available to see?  

It was stated from the floor that the only relevant document at this point is the one in the Senate packet.

Is it known whether or not the Chancellor has contacted President Richmond?  The President has been in New Zealand for the past two weeks, and no one present has spoken with the President about the Bill of Particulars.
Not every member of the ad hoc committee agreed with each of the “Particulars” listed.  Individual faculty members may have different, and more supportive, relationships with the President.  Not everything in the list will be applicable in every individual’s case.  However, the Bill of Particulars should still be submitted to the President for his response.  It represents due process; when a charge is brought against someone, they are entitled to defend themselves and respond.  It is hoped that the President will respond in creative ways and work together with the Senate to come up with solutions to problems.  
The phone call to Senator Zoellner was an act of cowardice.  A phone call is an undiscoverable form of communication.  The Chancellor has negated the whole concept of shared governance.  At this point we should go ahead and do something with this Bill of Particulars and give the President the opportunity to react and respond to the document.  Everyone present was exhorted to maintain a sense of decorum and respect, for each other and for the President.

If this Bill of Particulars is sent forward, the response may be a simple “this is why it doesn’t make any sense,” “this is why we can’t do it,” or “this is why we won’t do it.”  For example, item number 1, “to take steps to ensure that his vision for Humboldt State University is not that of a ‘University of Phoenix’.”  How is this to be interpreted?  If you look at the University of Phoenix web site, it is all professional programs and there are no art or science programs.  Why would this statement be put in for any other reason than to insult the President?  HSU is so far removed from the University of Phoenix that the statement makes no sense.  It would be good to look at data and see whether or not item number 3 is actually true.  If HSU was actually using a corporate model for decision-making, the budget problems could be taken care of pretty quickly; but that is not how decisions are being made.  Item number 4 is an over-exaggeration.  The faculty itself has made changes to Appendix J, eliminating the “equal and compensatory” language, so it is hard to understand why item number 6 indicates a lack of confidence in the President.  There is a lack of critical thinking evident.  There are communication problems and problems with working together cooperatively.  The Bill of Particulars needs to be a document that will allow us to move forward and make progress.  This current document does not do that.

The most upsetting part of all of this is how the Chancellor came to receive the draft Bill of Particulars, before the Senate had even seen the document.  The Senate Executive Committee was requested to find out how this happened, and to take responsibility, and to stand up for the faculty.  If there is not some move by the Senate Executive Committee to do something, there may be a resignation from the Senate.  We need to stand up for what we charged this committee to do and support them.  Something needs to be done.
It was stated from the floor that the draft was disseminated electronically to the Senate Executive Committee.  There were speculations about how and who might have forwarded it to the Chancellor.

The ad hoc committee was charged with gathering input from the faculty.  Even if some of the faculty concerns are not supported by the data, it is still important that they be aired and that they be addressed.  It is wrong to suggest that when faculty have serious concerns about the way the campus is being administered, these concerns should not communicated to the President and a reasoned approach taken toward resolving them.

The ad hoc committee was trying to negotiate between faculty who are divided into several camps; ranging from those who are absolutely livid with the President to those who feel everything, except the Statewide budget, is just fine.  It was a difficult process that had to be done quickly.  There is a lot left to be done with the document; we have not yet done a good job in articulating the kinds of remedies or procedures for problem solving that need to come next.  However, this is separate, and the ad hoc committee would not be well-advised to continue with this endeavor.  Other individuals could provide advice on the Bill of Particulars, i.e., what kinds of data are needed, what things should be taken up, what kinds of solutions could be suggested to the President.  Or, we could give to the President as is, and ask him for his suggestions for ways to resolve the concerns.
It was noted that the President, the Provost, and the Chancellor have working relationships beyond what the campus may understand, and that should be a factor in considering any action.  

The Bill of Particulars should be refined into fewer items that are universally accepted; the list is redundant in some cases.  Those “Particulars” that are unique to a smaller group of individuals shouldn’t be included; but they could be brought up in a conversation with the President.  For example, there is a universal dissatisfaction or feeling that the shared governance process has broken down.  It is inherent in shared governance that there be good communication and mutual respect.  Other critical issues include the notion of transparency in the budget process, the lack of understanding of what the President’s goals and vision are.  It is less useful to go backwards and justify all administrators, than to take forward look at the process by which administrative positions are created.  Shared governance, communication, and transparency are the primary issues.  Some of the remedies should become a part of the dialogue.

It was noted that having individual members of the Senate question the integrity of other members, in a pubic forum like this, is deeply disturbing.

Senators were reminded that the motion on the floor is to accept the Bill of Particulars.
The ad hoc committee did the best it could, working with input from the faculty, much of which was inflammatory.  The committee did not intend for the document to be insulting to anyone.
The Bill of Particulars is viewed as the beginning of a serious conversation with the President.  Sometimes it is not always possible to begin a conversation in a nice and seemingly respectful way.  But there needs to be a conversation and we need to start somewhere.  This is a good document.
M/S/P (Cheyne/Robo) to extend the meeting beyond the Time Certain adjournment at 5:45 pm to 6:00 pm, with 1 No vote and 3 Abstentions.

The Senate Executive Committee needs to address the phone call from the Chancellor.  Faculty should not be threatened by someone in his position.

What we have here is a good beginning towards a conversation that may provide resolution to some of the faculty’s concerns.  We need to continue to work with the document and make some changes before it goes too much further.  It would be helpful to state the “Particulars” as faculty perceptions.  It is the Senate’s job to take and refute or support those perceptions with facts and correct any misperceptions that exist.  It may turn out that some of the misperceptions are issues with communication, which may be the root of many of the problems.  Some of the “Particulars” may not be easily refuted with facts.  The Senate needs to continue working on working towards effective and collaborative solutions that directly relate to the concerns.
M/S (Van Duzer/Cheyne) to end debate.  Voting occurred and motion FAILED with 17 Yes votes and 10 No votes.

The Senate was encouraged by a guest at the meeting to accept the report, to refine it, and send it forth; and by doing so, send a strong message to the student body.  The language may not be perfect, but you have to begin somewhere.  Get it done and send it forward.  The students need to feel that the Senate cares enough to get the communication processes fixed and prevent further dysfunction on campus.  
There are two separate things being addressed here:  the document lists a number of action items that need to be addressed as well as distills the faculty’s lack of trust and its anger at the present situation.  The document includes items for meaningful dialogue and recognition of past actions that have contributed toward the creation of the document.
It was clarified that the motion on the floor is to accept the Bill of Particulars as it is written; the document may not be amended at this point.

Concern was expressed about the process getting bogged down at this point.  The Senate Executive Committee needs some direction from the Senate as to how to proceed.

A friendly amendment to the main motion was accepted:  the Senate Executive Committee was directed to put together a group of people who will refine the Bill of Particulars as needed, and then meet with the President regarding the Bill of Particulars. 
M/S/P (Cheyne/Thobaben) to end debate and vote immediately.
Voting on the amended motion to accept the report of the ad hoc Bill of Particulars Committee and direct the Senate Executive Committee to put together a group of people to refine the Bill of Particulars, as needed, and to meet with the President regarding the Bill of Particulars occurred and PASSED with 1 No vote.
It was noted by a guest that there was no opportunity for public comment.  Remaining guests who did not have an opportunity to comment were invited to forward their comments to the Senate Office, to be distributed to the Senate via email.
It was noted that when there are guests in attendance, it might be helpful to instruct or remind everyone what the Senate’s rules are in terms of participating in the meeting.

M/S/P (Yarnall/Cheyne) to adjourn.  Meeting adjourned at 6:05 pm.



















